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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed May 30, 2014.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant sustained an injury to his right

ankle arising out of and in the course of his employment. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant was

entitled to reasonably necessary medical treatment and

temporary total disability benefits.  
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After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury.  The

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he was

entitled to reasonably necessary medical treatment.  The

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits, because the

claimant returned to work following the compensable

scheduled injury.     

I.  HISTORY

Patrick E. Howard, now age 60, testified that he

resided in Illinois.  Mr. Howard testified that he had

worked as a millwright for approximately 30 years.  The

claimant described a millwright as an individual who

repaired and replaced industrial machinery.  The claimant

testified that he typically worked during a factory or

mill’s “shutdown” period.  The record indicates that the

claimant became employed as a millwright for the

respondents, Lexicon, Inc., for a shut-down period beginning

on or about November 9, 2013.  The parties stipulated that

the employment relationship existed at all pertinent times,
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including November 10, 2013.  The claimant testified on

direct examination:

Q.  So, how did you get injured on November 10,
2013?

A.  I was going down the basement steps and there
was all kinds of grease and oil all over the steps
and the railing and all over the floor and as I
was going down the steps, I was about two or three
steps from the bottom and my foot slipped from
underneath me and I fell on my foot.  

Q.  Okay.  Which foot did you fall on, right or
left?

A.  My right one.  

Q.  Okay.  When this happened, what did you do
next?

A.  Well, my foreman was right in front of me and
as soon as he seen it happen, he told me to stop
and not go nowhere, stay right where I was and he
went and got the first aid people and they come
and got me and took me back up and took me
for first aid....

Q.  Did you try to keep working after the
incident?

A.  I tried working the next day and the next day,
the swelling had went down somewhat.  So, I tried
working the next day and about around noon, you
know, it started bothering me again, you know.  So
- but I kept working on it and my foreman had
seen, you know, it was bothering me.  So, he
started doing most of the walking, you know, and
let me sit in the truck....

Q.  So, at that point, did you leave for the day,
go back to Illinois; what did you do after that?
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A.  At that point, then, the shift got over, you
know, because it was about 45 minutes to an hour
before the shift was over when that happened....I
went back to the motel and elevated my foot and
put ice on it, you know, and left the ice on it
all night and everything....And then, at about
probably three or four o’clock in the morning, you
know, it just got to hurting so bad, you know, I
thought I couldn’t take no more and they never did
say anything about sending me, you know, to see
a doctor or anything like that.

Q.  Okay.  So, what did you do?

A.  Me and the guy that was with me got in the car
and he drove me back and -

Q.  Back to where?

A.  Back to Illinois and I went to the emergency
room in Illinois and seen a doctor there.    

The claimant testified that he did not work for the

respondent-employer after November 11, 2013.  

The record contains a Lexicon, Inc. Separation Notice,

signed by a supervisor on November 13, 2013.  The Notice

showed that the Effective Separation Date was November 13,

2013.  The supervisor indicated on the Separation Notice

that the Type of Separation was Resignation, “Job

Abandonment.”  The Reason For Separation was Personal, “No

Call - No Show 11/12/13.  Reported he went home.”
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According to the record, a right foot radiograph was

done at Richland Memorial Hospital, Olney, Illinois, on

November 13, 2013:

HISTORY: Pain, twisted with pain in the heel and
ankle.
Findings: 2 views right foot obtained without
comparison.  No fracture or dislocation.  Moderate
hallux valgus deformity.  Remote distal tibia
fracture.
Calcific tendinopathy Achilles tendon insertion. 
Impression: Degenerative change without acute
fracture or dislocation.
Remote distal tibial fracture.

A right ankle radiograph was also done on November 13,

2013:

Findings: 3 views right ankle obtained without
comparison.  Callus formation distal 1 third
tibial diaphysis from remote fracture.  No acute
fracture or dislocation.  Corticated calcification
inferior to medial malleolus reflects remote
avulsion.  Mild lateral malleolar soft tissue
swelling.  Talar dome intact.

Impression: Remote oblique fracture distal tibia
and remote tiny avulsion medial malleolus without
acute fracture or dislocation.  Lateral malleolar
soft tissue swelling.  

Dr. Anand Prashanth began treating the claimant in

Illinois on November 15, 2013:

The patient is a 59 year old male who stepped on a
greasy surface and slipped going down steps on
11/10/13 at around 5:15 p.m. at his work.  Since
then he has severe pain and swelling localized
predominately towards the posterior aspect of
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the heel.  He describes his pain as aching and
sharp stabbing in nature, severe in intensity, and
associated with swelling.  Today he states that
his swelling is significantly better but he still
limps.  The pain is aggravated by weight bearing
and is relieved by elevation and ice.  He also
complains of mild pain along the lateral aspect of
the ankle.  The patient also gives a history of
ankle fracture around 22 years ago for which he
underwent surgical fixation....

Right ankle examination reveals no evidence of any
swelling.  There is localized tenderness present
along the insertion of Achilles tendon and also
along the lateral collateral ligament....There is
no evidence of any defect along the course of 
Achilles tendon....

X-rays of the right ankle were reviewed and it
shows evidence of a previous malunited lower end
one-third tibia fracture with evidence of mild
degenerative changes in the ankle joint.  

Dr. Prashanth assessed “1) Sprain of Achilles tendon at

the level of insertion.  2) Lateral collateral ligament

sprain.  3) Insertional Achilles tendonitis.  PLAN: The

patient is symptomatic along the posterior aspect of the

heel.  I do not see any evidence of partial or complete

Achilles rupture.  However, his x-rays show evidence of

insertional Achilles tendonitis.  I would recommend a

conservative approach in the form of weightbearing as

tolerated, ice and rest.  He was advised to take anti-

inflammatory medications.”  The claimant followed up with

Dr. Prashanth on November 29, 2013: “Patient is employed at
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- millwright....still complains of significant pain along

the posterior aspect of the ankle....PLAN: I would keep the

patient under certain restrictions for the next two weeks. 

If he fails to improve, then we will consider an MRI.”  

Dr. Prashanth assessed the following on December 10,

2013: “1) Old mal united distal end tibia fracture.  2) Old

mal united medial malleolus fracture.  3) Sprain of Achilles

tendon at the level of its insertion.  4) Insertional

Achilles tendonitis.  PLAN: I would keep the patient under

certain restrictions for the next two weeks.  If he fails to

improve, then we will consider an MRI.”  Dr. Prashanth’s

assessment on December 13, 2013 was “1) Insertional Achilles

tendon sprain.  2) Insertional Achilles tendonitis.  PLAN:

As the patient is not responding to conservative line of

management I would recommend an MRI.  I will also keep him

off work for the next two weeks.  He was advised to continue

anti-inflammatory medications Meloxicam.  He will follow up

in approximately 2-3 weeks for final reevaluation.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s right ankle was taken on

December 19, 2013:  

CLINICAL HISTORY: Right ankle pain.  Slipped and
twisted ankle.  Pain at the back of the ankle
which wraps around laterally....
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FINDINGS: There is degenerative subchondral bone
marrow edema and cyst-like change in the distal
tibial epiphysis with overlying cartilage
irregularity.  No acute fracture is seen.
There is no significant ankle joint effusion.  The
syndesmotic ligaments, the talofibular ligaments,
the calcaneofibular ligament and the deep fibers
of the deltoid ligament appear intact.  The sinus
tarsi ligaments and visualized spring ligament
likewise appear normal.
The Achilles tendon has normal appearance without
edema or thickening seen.  There is no significant
fluid in the deep retrocalcaneal bursa.  The
plantar fascia appears normal.  The extensor
tendons and flexor tendons of the ankle have
normal appearance.  The peroneus brevis tendon
appears normal.  There is discontinuity of the
peroneus longus tendon as it wraps around the
lateral and plantar aspect of the foot with a gap
of approximately 3 cm based on sagittal 
series 4 image 15.  There is no significant soft
tissue edema about the peroneus longus tear site
or in the tendon sheath although this may be
related to relatively remote trauma given the date
of the ankle radiographs.  Mild lateral soft
tissue edema is present at the ankle joint.  

IMPRESSION: 1.  Tear of the peroneus longus tendon
with approximately 3 cm tendon retraction.
2.  Normal MR appearance of the Achilles tendon.

The claimant testified that the respondents arranged

for him to be seen by Dr. Joseph Yao in Blytheville,

Arkansas.  Dr. Yao examined the claimant on December 26,

2013 and noted swelling in the claimant’s right ankle.  Dr.

Yao reported:

Patient referred by: Schueck Steel: Orthopedic
consultation per this physician’s request for
evaluation of R ankle....He was going down some
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steps at work that had grease on them, twisted his
R ankle causing his R foot to collapse underneath
him.  PMH included surgical repair of R ankle fx
in 1991; no problems since then. He has been off
work since the day after his 11/10/13 injury....
Reviewed MRI films, Dx and Rx options with the pt. 
Pt has done well since his 1991 right ankle
injury.  There is a question whether the peroneal
tendon pathology is acute since there is no fluid
surrounding the peroneal tendons (the MRI was done
about 1 months following his right ankle injury). 
If the peroneal pathology is chronic/old and
caused no Sx previously, then there is a chance
that the current ankle sprain injury will heal
with nonsurgical treatment and his symptoms will
subside with time and rest.  Suggest that he
resume wearing his Aircast SLWB for 4-6 weeks.  He
can also use crutches if there is pain with
weight bearing in the SLWB.  He can remove the
SLWB for ankle ROM exercises to prevent stiffness. 
Surgery may be necessary if symptoms fail to
improve.  

Dr. Yao assessed “Hi grade partial tear to the right

peroneus longus tendon.  Tendinosis vs partial tear to the

right peroneus brevis tendon.  Post traumatic arthritis

right ankle joint.  Sprain of ankle: R.”  Dr. Yao’s plan

included “Return to work: Light duty.  Restrictions: Wear

right short leg walker brace and use crutches as needed. 

Full-time: Thursday, December 26, 2013.”  

Dr. Yao provided a Work Status Report on December 26,

2013: “Currently working: No.  RECOMMENDATION: Return to

work: Light duty.  Restrictions: Wear right short leg walker

brace and use crutches as needed.  Full-time: Thursday,
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December 26, 2013.  FOLLOW-UP: to be re-examined in 4

weeks.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Prashanth on December

28, 2013: “The patient is status post approximately one

month following a work related injury to his right ankle. 

He states that his pain is 50% better but he still has

discomfort with plantar flexion of the foot.  He localizes

all of his discomfort towards the insertion of Achilles

tendon....He is presently using a heel wedge....ASSESSMENT:

1) Insertional Achilles tendon sprain.  2) Insertional

Achilles tendonitis.  PLAN: As the patient is not responding

to conservative line of management I would recommend an MRI. 

I will also keep him off work for the next two weeks.  He

was advised to continue anti-inflammatory medications

Meloxicam.  He will follow up in approximately 2-3 weeks for

final reevaluation.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Yao on January 27,

2014: “Pt should be better by now if the main injury is

right ankle sprain.  Pt is no better, still having the same

amount of right ankle pain.  I would suggest that he see an

orthopedic foot specialist to determine if repair or

reconstruction of the injured peroneus longus and brevis
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tendons (seen on MRI) would benefit the pt since his pain is

not improving despite nonsurgical treatment 2.5 months since

his injury.  Continue the SLWB.  Rx given for crutches.” 

Dr. Yao also noted, “Return to work: Light duty. 

Restrictions: Wear right short leg walker brace.  Use

crutches as needed.  Sit with right foot elevated.  Full

time: Monday, January 27, 2014.”  

Dr. Yao provided a Work Status Report on January 27,

2014: “Currently working: No.  RECOMMENDATION: Return to

work: Light duty.  Restrictions: Wear right short leg walker

brace.  Use crutches as needed.  Sit with right foot

elevated.  Full-time: Monday, January 27, 2014.  FOLLOW-UP:

to be re-examined: On an ‘as needed’ basis.  CONTEXT. 

Comments: Advise evaluation for orthopedic foot specialist.” 

A pre-hearing order was filed on February 24, 2014. 

The claimant’s contentions were, “A.  Claimant contends that

he sustained an admittedly compensable injury to his foot

and ankle while working for the respondents.  Medical

benefits are currently being paid and the claimant is

treating with Dr. Yao, as selected by the respondents.  B. 

Claimant contends that the respondents have controverted

this claim with respect to the benefits claimed at present. 
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Therefore, the claimant contends that he is entitled to

maximum attorney’s fees on all benefits awarded.”  

The respondents contended that “this claim was

initially accepted as compensable and medical benefits were

paid with regard to the same.  However, there appear to be

no objective findings to support an acute injury and warrant

payment of medical or indemnity benefits.  It is the

respondents’ position that the claimant’s need for

additional medical treatment, if any, is associated with

pre-existing and underlying problems and not a work-related

injury.  It is further the respondents’ position that the

medical documentation does not support entitlement to

temporary disability benefits in this matter.”

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the

following issues: “Compensability (medical and temporary

total benefits) and controverted attorney fees.”  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on May 30, 2014.  The administrative law judge

found, among other things, that the claimant sustained an

injury to his right ankle.  The administrative law judge

awarded medical treatment and temporary total disability

benefits.  The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.    
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II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The claimant has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  On November 10, 2013, [the claimant] sustained

an injury to his right ankle arising out of and in the

course of his employment[.]” The Full Commission reviews an

administrative law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the

duty of the Full Commission to conduct its own fact-finding

independent of that done by an administrative law judge. 

Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727

(1996).  The Full Commission makes its own findings in

accordance with the preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson

Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348

(1990).  

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained

a compensable injury.  The parties stipulated that the

employment relationship existed on November 10, 2013.  The

claimant testified that he slipped and fell while walking

down a set of steps while performing employment services on

the respondent-employer’s premises.  The claimant testified

that he landed on his right foot.  Steve Dimeen, the

respondents’ safety director, testified that he helped

administer first aid immediately following the accident. 
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The medical evidence corroborates the claimant’s testimony. 

Reports from Richland Memorial Hospital indicated that the

claimant fell and twisted his right heel and ankle.  A right

ankle radiograph taken November 13, 2013 showed “Lateral

malleolar soft tissue swelling.”  Dr. Prashanth corroborated

the claimant’s testimony, reporting, “The patient is a 59

year old male who stepped on a greasy surface and slipped

going down steps on 11/10/13 at around 5:15 p.m. at his

work.”  Dr. Prashanth assessed a sprain of the Achilles

tendon and a lateral collateral ligament sprain.  An MRI of

the claimant’s right ankle on December 19, 2013 showed “Mild

lateral soft tissue edema” in the ankle joint, as well as a

tear of the peroneus lungus tendon.  Dr. Yao examined the

claimant on December 26, 2013 and reported swelling in the

claimant’s right ankle.  Dr. Yao assessed “Hi grade partial

tear to the right peroneus longus tendon.”

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he sustained

an accidental injury causing physical harm to the body.  The

claimant proved that the injury arose out of and in the

course of employment, required medical services, and
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resulted in disability.  The injury was caused by a specific

incident and was identifiable by time and place of

occurrence on November 10, 2013.  Additionally, the claimant

established a compensable injury by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  These objective medical

findings include soft tissue swelling in the claimant’s

right ankle, edema in the ankle joint, and a tear of the

peroneus longus tendon.  There is no evidence before the

Commission demonstrating that these objective medical

findings were present prior to the November 10, 2013

accidental injury.  The Full Commission therefore finds that

these objective medical findings were causally related to

the November 10, 2013 accidental injury and were not the

result of a prior injury or pre-existing condition.

B.  Temporary Disability

An employee who has sustained a scheduled injury is to

receive temporary total or temporary partial disability

during the healing period or until the employee returns to

work, whichever occurs first.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

521(a)(Repl. 2002); Wheeler Constr. Co. v. Armstrong, 73

Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The healing period is

that period for healing of the injury which continues until
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the employee is as far restored as the permanent character

of the injury will permit.  Nix v. Wilson World Hotel, 46

Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994).  Whether an employee’s

healing period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark. App.

63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).

In the present matter, the claimant sustained a

compensable scheduled injury to his right ankle on November

10, 2013.  The claimant testified that he returned to work

for the respondents for approximately two days following the

compensable injury.  Steve Dimeen, the respondents’

corporate safety director, credibly testified that

appropriate light work duty was provided to the claimant

beginning November 11, 2013.  The claimant subsequently

decided on his own to travel to Illinois to seek medical

care.  There is no evidence before the Commission

demonstrating that the respondents refused to provide the

claimant with prompt medical care.  

The claimant testified that he did not work for the

respondents after November 11, 2013.  The Full Commission

notes the credible testimony of Steve Dimeen:

Q.  What happened after that, Tuesday; what
happened on Tuesday?
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A.  Well, on Tuesday, we didn’t hear from him.  I
didn’t see him, I couldn’t find him.  I didn’t
know where he was.  

Q.  Okay.  He didn’t call in?

A.  There was no information.

Q.  No call?

A.  There was no call in.

Q.  No call, no show.

A.  Yeah.

Q.  What about on Wednesday, what happened?

A.  On Wednesday is when I started to get a little
bit more concerned that I hadn’t seen him or heard
from him.  And so, we went looking for him....

Q.  Did you make an effort to call him or track
him down?

A.  Well, the first thing I did was went to the
office and checked the call-in log and I talked to
our office manager and she pulled up all the
messages, looked at the call-in log, there was no
message from him.

Q.  Okay.  Did you ultimately talk with him?

A.  I pulled his emergency contact sheet and got
his phone number and started calling him and
reached him about 8:15 in the morning on 
Wednesday....And that’s when I found out that he
was back in Casey, Illinois.  

The record indicates that the respondents therefore

terminated the claimant’s employment effective November 13,

2013.  As we have noted, the claimant thereafter treated
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with Dr. Prashanth and Dr. Yao.  Dr. Yao expressly indicated

that the claimant was able to return to work at light duty. 

Danna Gauntt, the respondents’ human resources director,

corroborated Steve Dimeen’s testimony that light work within

Dr. Yao’s restrictions was available for the claimant.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant returned to

work for the respondent-employer on November 11, 2013, at

which time appropriate light work, within the claimant’s

temporary restrictions, was made available.  The claimant

voluntarily left his employment with the respondents after

November 11, 2013 and returned to his residence in Illinois. 

The respondents terminated the claimant’s employment

effective November 13, 2013.  Because the claimant returned

to work at light duty following the compensable scheduled

injury but then voluntarily left his employment with the

respondents, we find that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to any period of temporary total disability

benefits.        

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his right ankle.  The claimant proved
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that the medical treatment of record beginning November 13,

2013 was reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant proved that

referral to an orthopedic foot specialist as recommended by

Dr. Yao was reasonably necessary.  The claimant did not

prove that he was entitled to any period of temporary total

disability benefits.  For prevailing in part on appeal to

the Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to

an additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant

to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney Concurs and Dissents.

Concurring and Dissenting Opinion

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury in

the form of a peroneal ligament tear on November 10, 2013,

which entitled him to medical and indemnity benefits. 

However, inasmuch as the majority finds that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury, a finding with which I
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cannot agree, I find that the claimant has failed to prove

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits;

therefore, I concur with this finding.

          Among the other statutory requirements for proving

compensability, the employee is required to show that a

causal connection exists between the injury and his

employment.  Gerber Products v. McDonald, 15 Ark. App. 226,

691 S.W.2d 879 (1985).  It has long been recognized that a

causal relationship may be established between an

employment-related incident and a subsequent physical injury

upon a showing that the injury manifested itself within a

reasonable period of time following the incident, is

logically attributable to the incident, and there is no

other reasonable explanation for the injury. Hall v. Pittman

Construction Co., 235 Ark. 104, 357 S.W.2d (1962).

          I do not dispute that one month after the

claimant’s alleged injury, swelling of the claimant’s right

ankle as revealed by an MRI was noted by Dr. Yao.  However,

this does not negate the fact that the medical provider with

whom the claimant first sought treatment for his alleged

right ankle injury, Dr. Prashanth, noted in his November 15,

2013, clinic note that he observed “no evidence of swelling”

of the claimant’s right ankle.  Dr. Prashanth did note
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tenderness along the insertion of the Achilles tendon and

also along the lateral collateral ligament, however. 

Following his physical examination of the claimant on that

date, Dr. Prashanth concluded that the claimant had

sustained a sprain of the Achilles tendon, a sprain of the

lateral collateral ligament, and insertional Achilles

tendonitis.  Likewise, in a follow-up clinic note dated

November 29, 2013, Dr. Prashanth noted no “evidence of any

swelling” of the claimant’s right ankle.  To his assessment

of the claimant’s condition on that date, however, Dr.

Prashanth added 1) old mal-united distal end tibia fracture,

and 2) old mal-united medial malleolus fracture.  Further,

in a report dated December 12, 2013, Dr. Prashanth

specifically noted the absence of swelling of the claimant’s

right ankle.  Finally, the record reflects that when the

claimant presented to the nurse practitioner at his primary

care physician’s office, Robert Dougherty, on December 13,

2013, and he failed to report an ankle injury or any ankle

complaints, whatsoever. 

          In his clinic report dated December 26, 2013, Dr.

Yao noted that a recent MRI of the claimant’s right ankle

showed a high grade partial tear of the peroneus longus

tendon, and post-acute arthritis in the claimant’s ankle
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joint.  Under the Plan section of that report, Dr. Yao

stated, in part, as follows:

         12/26/13: Reviewed MRI films. ... PT has done
         well since his 1991 right ankle injury.  There
         is a question whether the peroneal tendon
         pathology is acute since there is no fluid          
         surrounding the peroneal tendons (the MRI was
         done about 1 month following the right ankle        
         injury).  If peroneal pathology is chronic/old
         and caused no SX previously, then there is a
         chance that the current ankle sprain injury
         will heal with nonsurgical treatment and his        
         symptoms will subside with time and rest.

         In a clinic note dated January 27, 2014, Dr. Yao

noted no improvement in the claimant’s symptoms which,

according to Dr. Yao, indicated that the claimant suffered

from something other than a sprain.  Finally, I note that in

a handwritten response to a letter of inquiry regarding

causation from respondents’ counsel dated February 24, 2014,

Dr. Yao failed to clarify the specific objective findings of

an acute injury on November 10, 2013.  Rather, he simply

restated his clinical findings. 

          Due to the medically documented fact that 1) the

claimant’s right ankle showed no signs of swelling at the

time of his alleged accident, 2) that no finding which could

be considered acute was found until over a month following

his alleged work-related event, and 3) that no physician has

opined that the claimant’s peroneal tear was the result of
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this alleged accident, I find that the claimant has failed

to present proof by a preponderance of the evidence that

this tear was related to a work-related incident on November

10, 2013.  While the record shows that the claimant’s tear

could be related to his alleged work-related accident, it is

just as likely that this tear was the result of his pre-

existing ankle condition.  Thus, the claimant has failed to

show a causal connection between his alleged work-related

incident and his peroneal ligament tear.  For this reason, I

find that the claimant has failed to show that his right

ankle peroneal ligament tear was the result of a work-

related injury on November 10, 2013, and thus, he has failed

to prove that this condition is compensable.  At the very

most, the preponderance of the credible evidence of record

shows only that the claimant may have suffered an Achilles

sprain on November 10, 2013, and, given the manner in which

the claimant pursued medical treatment for this alleged

injury, plus his lack of credibility, even that finding is

questionable.

          Since the majority has found that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury, a finding with which I

cannot agree, I concur in the finding that the claimant has

failed to prove entitlement to temporary total disability
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benefits.  The claimant returned to work following his

compensable injury prior to voluntarily quitting his

employment, leaving the state, and not contacting his

employer.  As such, I find the claimant, while in his

healing period returned to work, has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits.

          Therefore, for these reasons stated herein, I must

respectfully dissent, in part, and concur, in part, with the

majority opinion.

                       
                                                             
                             KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur with the majority opinion on all but one finding.  I

must dissent from the denial of temporary total disability

benefits.  The claimant was not provided medical treatment

of his injury on November 10, 2013, other than some

questionable first aid from his supervisor.  He attempted to

return to work, but then went to see a physician in his

hometown.  The respondents did not attend to the claimant’s
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injury appropriately or arrange medical treatment of his

injury, despite adjusting work activities because of his

pain.  On November 13, 2013, the claimant was forced to seek

treatment on his own.  The respondents terminated him, while

he was seeking treatment of his compensable injury, and he

was not offered a job when he was released to light duty on

January 27, 2014. 

          Temporary total disability is available for a

scheduled injury is that period of time in which he was

within his healing period and had not returned to work.  The

claimant remained within his healing period from the date of

injury to a date yet to be determined, as there is no

evidence that he has reached maximum medical improvement.

The claimant worked on November 10, 11, 12 and 13.  He did

not return to work after November 14, 2013. To repeat, there

is no evidence that the claimant has reached maximum medical

improvement, and the last record from Dr. Yao mentioned the

possibility of surgical repair.  There is no evidence that

the claimant was offered a job on or after January 27, 2014,

when Dr. Yao put him on light duty.

          The claimant returned to work briefly after his

injury but was forced to seek medical treatment on his own,

since his employer merely offered some ineffective home
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remedies and not real medical care.  The claimant did not

return to work sufficiently to bar receipt of benefits.  The

majority’s denial of temporary total disability benefits,

when the statute specifically grants benefits for scheduled

injuries while the claimant is in his healing period and has

not returned to work, undermines the purpose of the Act and

diminishes the integrity of the workers’ compensation

system. 

          I would award temporary total disability benefits

from November 14, 2013 to a date yet to be determined.

Otherwise I agree with the majority.

          For the foregoing reasons, I concur in large part

but dissent in part from the majority opinion.

                                                      
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


